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AGENDA (See Attachment E-1)

1. Call to Order, Introductions and Approval of 2004 Minutes
Lalita Sen, Co-chair of the Subcommittee called the meeting to order at 10:15 am.  She welcomed attendees and asked everyone to introduce themselves.  An attendance list was circulated.  An updated Accessible Transportation and Mobility Committee contact list was also circulated and those in attendance were asked to check and update contact information on the list.

Comments on the minutes of last year’s meeting of the Subcommittee were invited.  Extra copies of the minutes were available for those who had not received them or downloaded them from the Committee website.  A MOTION to accept the minutes as written was made by Carol Schweiger, SECONDED by Kit Mitchell, and passed unanimously.
2. Mission of the Subcommittee

The mission of the subcommittee was explained for newcomers by Lolita Sen, with additional comments by Russell Thatcher. The mission as stated includes promoting research in the areas of accessibility and mobility for seniors, persons with disabilities and other transportation-disadvantaged persons through calls for paper for the annual meetings, review and selection of papers for presentation and publication using committee members and friends as reviewers, and promoting research through the development of synthesis and full research statements that are submitted to the TCRP program of the TRB.  The Subcommittee also accepts and reviews nominations for the William Bell Award and makes recommendations regarding this award to the full committee.
3. Review of 2004 Paper Review Process and Session Planning Process
The next agenda item covered was the research paper review process which was completed this year electronically using software developed and managed by TRB.  A handout was provided which listed the nine papers submitted to the committee and the outcome of the review regarding each paper’s status for presentation and publication.  Six of the nine papers submitted were selected for presentation.  Five papers were presented in Session 306 which took place on Monday the 10th.  One paper was part of a session co-sponsored by the ITS Committee.  Four papers were being considered for publication with a final recommendation to TRB to be made in early February.

Lalita Sen described the electronic review process and its flaws which included the lack of opportunity for reviewers to receive electronic notification of whether and when the author(s) submitted the revisions recommended by each reviewer for the paper.  She also mentioned the fact that each paper had been assigned to at least three reviewers to ensure adequate anonymous review.  Questions were raised regarding the lack of feed back to the reviewers about the completion of the revision, and a note was made for the Co-chairs to inform TRB about the need for an automatic notice of completion of revision at the time the revised paper is uploaded.  There was also some dissatisfaction about how papers were selected for presentation and publication especially where Co-chairs had to use some discretion to create an appealing session.  To prevent bias, a recommendation was made to request the TRB to adjust the software and provide each reviewer with all comments and scores for the reviewed paper for accountability and information.

4. Possible New Research Topics
It was noted that the deadline for submission of synthesis research topic statements was March 31, 2005 and that the deadline for full research topic statements was June 15, 2005.  Russell Thatcher reviewed the research topics developed by the Subcommittee over the last two years.  He also noted that several had been submitted in both 2003 and 2004 but that none of the topics submitted in recent years had been selected by the TCRP TOPS Committee.  

There was then a lengthy discussion of new research needs.  Those in attendance suggested seven new topics.  Following is a list of the seven new topics as well as the persons who volunteered to develop the research statements:

1.  Lighting for Wayfinding and Security in Transportation Terminals.  This was suggested as a synthesis topic to determine what standards and issues exist.  Harry Wolfe and Kit Mitchell agreed to work on this statement.  Harry Wolfe also noted that faculty at RPI might be able to be enlisted to assist.  It was also suggested that this might be submitted to both TCRP and ACRP.
2.  Potential Use of Personal Digital Assistants (PDAs) By Persons With Disabilities to Get Transportation Information.  A full research effort to look at potential future use of PDAs and how they might benefit persons with disabilities in getting transit information was discussed.  Lalita Sen, Carol Schweiger and Bill Crandall agreed to work on this research statement.
3.  Emergency Evacuation of Persons With Disabilities From Transit Terminals, Stations, and Services.  This was suggested as a possible synthesis topic to review what standards and guidance currently exists and to what extent the standards and guidance specifically address the evacuation of persons with disabilities.  Bill Crandall, Lalita Sen and Betsy Buxer agreed to work on this statement.
4.  Conflicts Between Airport Security and Accessibility.  This topic would address the conflicts that arise between tighter security at airports and maintaining full and equal accessibility for persons with disabilities.  Harry Wolfe and Kit Mitchell agreed to work on this statement.

5.  Effectiveness of Flexibly-Routed Transit Services.  Russell Thatcher noted that the Paratransit Committee’s Research Subcommittee was interested in co-developing a statement on this topic.  He agreed to work with that Subcommittee on this statement.

6.  Development of Mobility Planning Services That Address Transportation Needs of All Riders.  The Paratransit Committee’s Research Subcommittee also expressed interested in co-developing a statement on this topic.  Russell Thatcher agreed to work with that Subcommittee on this statement.

7.  Accommodating Riders With Oversized Mobility Devices.  This topic had been submitted in past years.  It also had been forwarded to Easter Seals Project ACTION (ESPA) for possible funding.  Russell Thatcher agreed to follow-up with ESPA to determine possibilities for future funding for this topic.
5. Call for Papers for 2006
There was discussion about the focus of the call for papers for 2006.  A copy of the Call for Papers issues in March of 2004 was distributed and used as the basis for discussion.  It was agreed that the next call for papers (to be issues in March 2005) should focus on the theme identified for the 2006 TRB conference, which is planning for the year 2025.  It was suggested that the previous call be modified to stress this long-range planning theme.  It was suggested that the call also focus on how technology might assist in improving mobility and making future travel more accessible (which would tie into the theme of future needs and solutions).  And, it was suggested that the needs of persons with hearing impairments be included in the list of paper topics.  Finally, it was agreed that while the Call for Papers should focus on these main themes, it also should include a more general list of possible paper topics (ala last year’s call) to attract broad interest.
6. Roger Tate and William Bell Awards

Russell Thatcher reported on the status of the management of these two awards.  He noted that during the last year the oversight of the Roger Tate Award was transitioned to the Rural Transportation and Intercity Bus Committee.  Three awards were presented in 2004 (at the Committee’s bi-annual conference) to Jon Burkhardt, Pam Ward, and Dianne McSwain.

It was also noted that, as per Committee discussions over the last year, it had been agreed that the William Bell Award would be presented every three years at the TRANSED conferences.  The most recent award was presented to Tom Rickert at the 2004 conference.  The next award would therefore be made at the conference in Montreal in 2007.  It was agreed that: an announcement that nominations for the 2007 award were being accepted would be made at the TRB conference in January 2006; nominations would be welcomed until the end of march 2006; a decision on the award would be made by August 2006; the recipient would be notified in the Fall of 2006; the award would be announced at the January TRB annual meeting; and the presentation of the award would be made at the Montreal TRANSED conference in June 2007.

It also was noted that a suggestion had been made that the hosts of each TRANSED conference include travel expenses for the award recipient in their planning and budgeting.  Murielle Fong and Barbara Nelson of Transport Canada agreed to consider this suggestion.

7. Other Business

Kit Mitchell noted that there was a need to use methods beyond the committee’s website to notify people about the committee’s activities.  He indicated that additional methods of notification will be explored and used next year.

Lalita Sen also noted that brochures for the 2007 TRANSED conference had been brought to the meeting by Murielle Fong and Barbara Nelson and were available to those interested.
There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 noon.
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